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INTRODUCTION  
 
The third quarter of 2016 was once again full of activities related to Children in the Wilderness, community development 

and culture, including annual CITW camps, Eco-Club activities, development projects and trainings.  With the focus of 

the CITW programme being on environmental education we try and partner with many other organisations to enhance 

and support our programme in numerous other areas.  Some of our partners, amongst many others, include Mother 

Bear Project, Pack for a Purpose, Ducere Foundation, Southern African Wildlife College and Qhubeka.  The next issue 

of our CITW Eco-Stars magazine (to be published in January 2017) will also include information on some of our 

partners, as well as information on our main fundraising event, the Nedbank Tour de Tuli, our Eco-Mentors, Eco-Club 

members and lots of other exciting information.  

 

 
 

 

Thank you to all our donors, staff, partners and volunteers who ensure that our programme continues to grow reaching 

more children, more often and more positively.  Please don’t forget to like Children in the Wilderness on Facebook: 

https://www.facebook.com/Childreninthewilderness?fref=ts for regular updates and heart-warming stories.  
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COUNTRY NEWS  
 

ZAMBEZI REGION: Zambia and Zimbabwe 
 

Arbor day in Zambian Eco-Clubs   
The Zambia Eco-Club schools, namely: Twabuka, Simoonga, Lupani, Holy Cross and Nalituwe in Livingstone and the 

two schools in Kafue National Park, planted 400 ingenious plants in the schools on 14th September 2016. This marked 

the beginning of the third term Eco-Club activities that will be followed by two annual camps planned for Lufupa and 

Tokaleya between Oct-December 2016. 

The schools’ focus for third term Eco-Clubs include afforestation, climate change and animal adaptation. In supporting 

the afforestation efforts the schools also read the Dr Seuss’ Lorax story that teaches about the need and relevance of 

preserving the biodiversity in the areas people leave. The story provides insight to students linking the effects of any 

form of distortions in the food web and in the global world and gives them knowledge as to how to balance human 

needs and earth or planet resource management.  The story encourages students to take extra care of the environment 

and to act responsibly as new leaders and to support sustainable development through leadership mentoring and 

coaching. 

 

CITW Zambezi Arbour Day celebrations 
In addition to the six schools in Zambia, CITW Zambezi worked with their nine Eco-Clubs in Zimbabwe in a massive 

drive to plant at least fifty seedlings and trees per school, in both the school yards and community homesteads, in 

commemoration of Arbour Day. By sponsoring these seedlings and trees CITW aims to encourage underprivileged 

children to plant and nurture them to their full maturity; in doing so we are ultimately providing not only an education 

but also investing in an ecologically sound future.  

CITW and the Zambezi Schoolbook Project deliver 33 000 books to rural Zimbabwean schools  
Books for Africa represented by Claude and Barbara Mayfield in the USA, first partnered with CITW in September 

2014 as the Zambezi Schoolbook Project, which reaches out to children in isolated rural areas of Zimbabwe providing 

much needed leisure and educational books to both Primary and Secondary Schools. Prior to delivery, a full analysis 

and audit is carried out at all participating schools to assess requirements, this assists the donors in compiling a 

selection of books specifically suited to each school’s needs. Books for Africa generously provide the books, Claude 

and Barbara fund-raise for transportation costs, enlist assistance from Peace Corp workers to categorise and pack 

these books into boxes, then pallets fulfilling each schools requirements. The Zambezi Schoolbook Project is 

connected with a number of organisations throughout Zimbabwe ensuring that numerous schools benefit from the 

project; these include CITW in Matabeleland North, CESVI (Tuli-Limpopo Area); African Wildlife Conservation Fund 

(Save Conservancy); Rotary Club of Harare West (Harare); ECOED Trust (Mutorashanga); The Tashinga Initiative 

Kariba and HHK; The Mana Pools Ranger Community to name a few.  

Impressed with the success of the first deliveries, Zambezi Schoolbook Project immediately started preparing for the 

complex process of collecting, collating, categorizing and shipping additional containers filled with much needed leisure 

readers and text books. September 2016 announced the arrival of this year’s CITW bound container, which travelled 

by ship from America to Beira in Mozambique; from there the container was transported to Zimbabwe for delivery to 

CITW in Matabeleland North, ably assisted by Rotary Club of Harare West, who were able to obtain duty exemption, 

and Speedlink Cargo who helped with ground transport. CITW received the shipment of 33 000 books which were 

divided up for distribution by CITW to 14 schools. Deliveries to these remote schools involved a variety of transportation 
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modes including the CITW vehicle, rail and even donkey carts  

 

This incredible donation includes a diverse range of books including high interest leisure readers - which complement 

the CITW literacy programme goals - English Reading Skills, Science, Health, Social Studies, History and Geography 

(Primary School readers); English Literature; Science, Health, Social Studies, History and Geography, Vocation, 

Hobbies, Art and Sport (Secondary School readers).  The schools that benefit from these donations either have a 

dedicated library or individual class libraries with metal lock-up cupboards; these help protect the books from 

destructive white ants and ensure they are safe.  

CITW assist teaching staff at all the schools with library set up, this includes instruction on organisation and grouping 

of books, and inventories to aid in the security of these precious gifts. Teachers are encouraged to keep a register for 

their library and to urge children to borrow books to take home, read and return; this is a totally new concept for these 

schools as many have never had access to an abundance of reading materials and, being so scarce, books of any 

description are often heavily guarded and seldom allowed to leave the school premises.  

An unfortunate reality is that there is little or no electricity in these remote rural 

areas which have benefitted from these incredible books. The majority of people 

live “off grid,” which means that the day ends when the sun sets and children 

have little opportunity to read or do homework after hours. With grateful thanks 

to the Bourke Family Foundation and their Lights for Literacy project, the 2016 

Zambezi Schoolbook Project included the addition of 1000 solar powered 

reading lights. Children living off grid need immediate and sustainable solutions, 

during exam times in particular, students and teachers really struggle to 

complete the required curriculum during daylight hours; these solar powered 

lights will dramatically change their lives allowing them to read and study at 

night. The lights were gifted to Grade 7 students who sign a pledge promising to look after their respective lights and 

to use it for its intended purpose of study after hours. As solar lighting is a highly sought after commodity in these 

remote areas, the importance of access to light for study purposes after hours was also stressed to each child’s family 

in the hopes that this would be the priority in the home too.  

CITW Zambezi Region – Women’s Goat Rearing Project Tsholotsho, Zimbabwe  
Goat rearing has often been referred to as ‘poor man’s farming’ and until recently, it has not been practiced on a 

commercial scale within our rural communities. Interestingly, it requires a very low investment but provides decent 

profitability so it is starting to gain popularity as a commercial industry amongst local farmers. Due to the fact that goats 

are multi-functional animals, producing a wide variety of nutritious products such as milk, meat, goat’s cheese and 

butter, goat rearing contributes greatly to both nutrition and the economy in Zimbabwe and Zambia. These products 

are also highly sought after globally due to their dietary benefits.  

The remote rural community areas in which CITW operate in Zimbabwe are also feeder communities for the schools 

CITW works with. Most of the children come from underprivileged backgrounds where families are largely subsistence 

farmers, simply struggling to get by each month in these drought ridden areas. Providing sufficient funds to ensure 

their children are educated is often a tremendous problem fraught with the many challenges that these remote areas 

present and often families struggle to afford to send their children to school.  
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These areas are however characterized by mixed woodland vegetation 

consisting of an abundance of Camel Thorn (Acacia erioloba) and the Sickle 

bush (Dychrostachys sineria) trees, and this is a food source that is greatly 

favoured by goats, making it an ideal area for goat rearing. Seeing an 

opportunity for these communities to expand their own income generating 

possibilities, CITW Zambezi Region approached Grand Circle Foundation 

(GCF) in the USA for assistance to start an “Initiative Project” for the Ziga 

Community in Tsholotsho (Zimbabwe). Thanks to their generous donations, 

in June 2016, CITW and GCF were able to provide the local women of Ziga 

Community with South African Kalahari Red male breeding goats, along with 

the materials to build goat pens and shelters, and the necessary medications and dips for the wellbeing of the goat 

herds.   

As an ‘initiative’ project, a group of thirty ladies from the community were encouraged to form a committee to oversee 

the project. The members were then asked to contribute one female goat into this venture, as well as their time and 

efforts tending to the daily upkeep of the goat herd.  

It is hoped that in the future, the Ladies Goat Rearing Committees will share the male goats with other local goat 

breeding communities so as to help reduce inbreeding and further improve goat by-products, whilst simultaneously 

improving the project as a sustainable business, and ultimately strengthening the local communities. There is a ready 

market in Zimbabwe and local abattoirs have advised that demand far outweighs supply. An abattoir in Bulawayo 

(Zimbabwe) has agreed to visit the Tsholotsho area where the project has been set up to purchase goats directly.  

The extra income these households will be able to bring in will not only help pay their children’s much needed school 

fees, but once the project is sustainable and producing reasonable profits, it will also create a revolving credit fund 

which can be used to starting new and innovative from seed to table micro sustainable projects. There is a tight network 

of independent and highly capable women in these communities; something often taken for granted and they are all 

very excited to get the project off the ground.  

CITW Zambezi Region - Singakwenza “Waste to Toys” Workshop  
The word “Singakwenza” is a Zulu word meaning “We Can Do It!.” The Singakwenza trainers are based in KwaZulu-

Natal, South Africa and their charity organization uses resources made solely from recycling/waste materials such as 

plastic bags and bottles, plastic lids, toilet roll inners, cereal and egg boxes, etc., to help caregivers provide fun, 

educational activities that enable young children to learn through play. Singakwenza “Waste to Toys” Workshops aim 

to build sustainable early childhood education programmes in economically disadvantaged communities.  

 
 
Last year, CITW partnered with the South African based Singakwenza Trainers, Linda and Julie Hay, to hold a 

workshop for a small group of teachers from schools in and around Livingstone, Zambia. The 2015 Waste to Toys 

Workshop was such a huge success, that we decided to host a second workshop in 2016 that would include a much 

larger group of pre-primary and primary school educators from both Zimbabwe and Zambia. Our second workshop 

was held in September 2016 and included a total of 60 teachers from Livingstone, Zambia and the Victoria Falls, 

Hwange and Tsholotsho districts of Zimbabwe.  

The inspirational Singakwenza Trainers, Linda and Julie Hay, opened each workshop by reminding participating 

teachers that they each played a vitally important role in the lives of the children they taught. They went on to explain 

that it is a little known fact that almost 80% of a person’s brain potential is developed by the age of 4 and that most of 
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this potential is built whilst a child is playing. As the cost of education grows, many of our young children spend most 

of their day in a barren room with an unskilled caregiver as both parents and educators are often unaware of the fact 

that they are holding the future of their country in their hands – this is both an exciting, and daunting prospect for 

educators! The aim of each Waste-to-Toys Workshop is twofold; to encourage the teachers and the community as a 

whole to start looking at waste differently, and to educate teachers on ways in which they can effectively teach children 

using recycled and waste products that are available to them with the emphasis on “play” rather than lectures or written 

work for young students, as this lays the groundwork for later success in learning.  

The workshops included instruction on how to create educational toys and tools for the classroom; each process 

provided fun educational tools that involved healthy brain activity and encouraged fine and gross motor skill 

development which would give children the opportunity to solve problems, participate and share with their peers all 

whilst having good old fashioned fun. Educational toys such as balls, skipping ropes and sand pit spades and buckets 

were proudly made by the delegates from waste products. Interactive team activities also took place such as building 

a “castle” from bottle lids or a bridge from toilet roll inners, and pyramids from yoghurt cups. The workshop objectives 

were certainly met and were definitely evident as we watched enthusiastic groups of delegates consulting, sharing 

ideas and taking pictures of the displayed educational waste products for future reference.  

As decent educational supplies are a highly sought after, but not necessarily a readily available commodity for these 

remote rural schools, the participating delegates were very excited by everything they learned.  CITW believes this is 

exactly the type of instruction needed to help these teachers use the materials available to them so that they can take 

education to the next level for their students.  

 
 

CITW ZimbabweΟSt Mary’s Primary School Computer Room Furniture Upgrade  

At the beginning of 2015, CITW Zimbabwe were proud to participate in the implementation of one of the countries first 

fully equipped school computer rooms at St Mary’s Primary School in Dete (near Hwange) in Zimbabwe. It was with 

thanks to generous contributions by guests of Grand Circle Foundation (GCF) in the USA that the schools long awaited 

‘wish-list’ priority became a reality and they are incredibly proud of their computer training facilities.   

Over the past eighteen months, it became increasingly evident that the standard twin-desk styled furniture that was 

originally implemented was impractical for the computer room facilities as they simply lacked sufficient space. With 

most computers being shared by two to three students at a time, this style of desk proved to be impractical when it 

came to sharing a computer with text books, and often they found themselves juggling for lap space to take notes 

during their lessons.  

Poor desk space hinders students learning capabilities as they tend to lose concentration on the work at hand as they 

struggle to find the space to write effective notes. With this in mind, CITW approached GCF for help and they kindly 

donated funding to revamp the Computer Room with split level wall mounted shelving. The designated classroom 

already lacked sufficient space for bigger desks, however this clever wall mounted shelving design provides a lower 

level desk for the keyboard and mouse as well as student notebooks, whilst a shelf at eye level accommodates the 

computer screen, thereby maximising use of available desk space for the students. The new layout also allowed for 

additional wall mounted power points to be installed which means that all electrical cabling is now safely out of reach 

and the computer stations are more accessible and user friendly.  

CITW Zimbabwe Tsholotsho Career Day 2016  
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The CITW Youth Environmental Stewardship (YES) Programme focuses on secondary school children with 
commitment and potential, these students are identified at annual CITW Camps and in Eco-Clubs as showing a 
particular interest in conservation and/or leadership potential. Kapane Secondary 
School, situated in the Tsholotsho District of Matabeleland North, Zimbabwe, 
were the hosts for this year’s CITW YES Programme Career Day, which was held 
on Tuesday 2 September 2016. Invited guests included Heads of Schools and 
teachers, nursing staff, representation from the Zimbabwe Republic Police, 
Agricultural Extension Officers, lecturers from local Poly Technical Colleges and 
Universities, members of the local business community and local leadership. The 
school grounds were a hive of activity once formalities commenced; song and 
dance performances by students provided entertainment before speakers were 
invited to share with all present.  

 
The focus for the day was “career orientation and guidance”; the aim being to expose students to a variety of careers, 

more especially to introduce them to members of the community that are gainfully employed. The personal stories 

from invited speakers were aimed at encouraging the students to look at realistic vocational careers that utilised their 

strengths and individual abilities, there were job opportunities and where they would hopefully be able to find future 

employment.  

Guest speakers were chosen specifically for their mentorship skills and hailed from a variety of professions including; 

Wilderness Camps of Zimbabwe (WCOZ) Ecotourism Management (Mr Avias Ncube), WCOZ Central Workshop & 

Mechanics Department (Mr James Muchimwe); WCOZ Hospitality and Service Department (Mr Charles Ncube); 

WCOZ Ecology & Conservation Department (Mr Wadzanai Chigumira); CITW & Community Development (Mr Cain 

Chikwava); Zimbabwe Ministry of Education, Kapane Secondary School (Miss 

Ndlovu); Bulawayo Poly Technical College, Tertiary and Vocational Training (Mr 

Masuku); Zimbabwe Ministry of Home Affairs – Policing, Law and Order (Inspector 

Nkala, of Siphepha Station); and various local business community members.  

CITW/Wilderness Safaris staff member, Avias, explained that he was raised in a 

rural background, however through hard work and determination, he has elevated 

himself from a junior position with in Wilderness Safaris, to Management within 

the company. He attributed his success to vision, hard work, dedication, sacrifice 

and commitment.  

Although career guidance is discussed at secondary school level, it is usually only given a brief overview with very little 

insight or detailed counselling. This often results in students being unsure of their future as they have little to no 

guidance on how to choose a career that is appropriately suited to their specific 

skill set. The CITW Careers Day was a fantastic eye opener for both secondary 

and senior primary students as they listened to each speaker’s personal stories 

and were given first-hand information they could each relate to, and an insight on 

a variety of different professions.  

Varaidzo, a 21 year old university student and Assistant Ecologist, used the mirror 

analogy: ‘’Look into the mirror and ask the person staring at you this question; who 

are you and what do you want to do in life? The person looking at you will tell you 

what you want to know, achieve and do. Listen to him/her. A humble beginning 

will not stop you from doing great in life. Decide that you will be successful come what may, and good things will find 

youôô  

Students were encouraged to embrace each and every learning opportunity that came their way with speakers 

reminding them that self-awareness would assist them in establishing achievable and practical goals of their own and 

this would ultimately add value to their future. CITW YES Programme stewardship members contributed with poems 

and speeches about the importance and value of a good education and the School’s Head Girl, Angela Sibanda closed 

with thanks to the organisers and contributors. 

 


